

tabled by the Office of Public Information, Texas Workship Develop, Selectin, Texas Petroline-Deliver

Volume 17, Number 37, June 26, 1995

REGENTS OKAY GENERAL INCREASE, BONDS, POLICIES

During its quarterly meeting, the TWU board of regents approved a number of matters that affect everyone in Denton, Dallas and Houston, including a 4 percent general increase for all faculty and staff members who received satisfactory ratings on their personnel evaluations this fiscal year. The increase is effective Sept. 1, 1995. Other matters acted on by the board included:

- approval of fiscal 1996 budget guidelines;
- adoption of separate ethics policy documents for TWU employees and the board of regents;
- adoption of a sexual harassment policy and procedures;
- approval to issue \$17 million in bonds for construction of the Movement Science Complex;
 - approval to issue \$7 million in bonds for renovation needs in Hubbard Hall and installation of a sprinkler system in Guinn and Stark Halls;
 - approval to take down Smith-Carroll and Bralley Halls;
 - approval of a request to the Texas Higher Education Coordinating Board for a Doctor of Science in Nursing degree in Houston;
 - approval of list for tenure, promotion and emeritus status (see separate story/listing).

Fiscal Affairs

Most of the board's discussion and time during the Houston meeting were spent on budget items, policies and bond approvals. Robert Benfield (fiscal affairs) informed regents, "The total amount of funds available for the fiscal year 1996 budget is projected to be \$47.2 million. Approximately \$38.6 million are state-appropriated general revenue funds, and \$8.6 million are education and general funds (E&G) and other local funds." He provided the following guidelines:

- A 4 percent general increase will be awarded to all regular continuing faculty and staff employees. The cost of this adjustment is approximately \$1.3 million. Not included in the adjustment are adjunct faculty, student employees and temporary staff. Pay scales for graduate assistants will receive market adjustments.
- A \$120,000 budget will be used for faculty tenure, promotions and market/equity adjustments. Each faculty member who receives tenure or promotion will be awarded an additional \$1,000 (or \$2,000 if she or he receives both tenure and promotion), plus the 4 percent general increase.
- An \$80,000 budget will be provided to adjust staff positions to market.
- Five new faculty positions will be added.
- Three new staff positions will be added.
- The legislature appropriated funds for two new special items: 1) nurse practitioner program (establish program and hire faculty in Denton) -- \$133,500 for FY 96; and 2) Federation of North Texas Area Universities -- \$68,847 for FY 96 (for administrative costs during TWU's rotation to run the program).

REGENTS MEETING, continued

■ Increases in M&O (maintenance and operations) and travel budgets will be held to a minimum.

Dr. Wilkes Berry (academic affairs) stated that the market/equity adjustments for faculty would probably involve approximately two dozen faculty members and that "department chairs and deans will have to bring forth competitive data to justify it." Of the \$120,000 approved for tenure, promotion and market/equity adjustments, approximately \$30,000 will be used for tenure and/or promotions and about one-third of the remaining \$90,000 will be used for market/equity adjustments. "The rest will go to new faculty positions, when they are required," said Berry.

Dr. Carol Surles (president's office) said this process "will be done on a systematic basis."

The regents, all of whom were present, approved the guidelines and accepted Benfield's proposed FY 1996 budget planning schedule, which covers related activities during the summer months. They addressed the contents of two proposed ethics policies -- one for employees and a similar document for the board of regents -- that were written by John Lawhon (general counsel), who also is TWU's ethics officer. Lawhon stated that there is "a great deal of emphasis at the state level concerning ethical practices by state employees," which is why TWU and other public colleges and universities are adopting such documents. The regents discussed nepotism in relation to hiring and decided to approve both documents with two changes.

Permission to issue bonds for new construction and renovation also were approved. The regents okayed issuing bonds for \$17 million to build the new Movement Science Complex, based on HEAF (Higher Education Assistance Fund) money appropriated by the Texas legislature. Beginning Sept. 1, 1995, TWU will receive \$6.8 million annually for 10 years for capital improvements. HEAF money cannot be used for salaries, travel or M&O, Benfield told regents. TWU will spend about one-third of its annual \$6.8 million HEAF appropriation to pay for the Movement Science Complex and its debt service. With the approval of this bond, Benfield projected that groundbreaking for the building may occur in January 1996.

The second bond request (\$7 million) comprises general revenue bonds, which TWU must pay back with general revenue fees and auxiliary enterprises revenues. No state money can be used. The funds will be used to renovate Hubbard Hall and to add sprinkler systems in Guinn and Stark Halls. The regents approved both bonds and gave permission to the university to tear down Smith-Carroll and Bralley Halls, which have been vacant for at least 10 years. The removal of Smith-Carroll will give TWU an opportunity to provide parking near MCL, where a severe shortage of spaces exists for students, faculty and staff, as well as community members who use clinics and services that are based in MCL. The Bralley Hall land will become a green area.

Academic Affairs

Aside from tenure, promotion and emeritus status items, Dr. Wilkes Berry asked the regents to allow TWU to request a Doctor of Science in Nursing degree in Houston. "We have the resources and the history to do this here without duplicating programs elsewhere," he explained, "and it would not require additional funds." Three other institutions in Texas have made the same request, but Coordinating Board staff members recommended against approval. This degree would be a clinical track, according to Berry, and it is "a logical direction for us to go...without

REGENTS, continued

asking the state to put out the resources to start a brand new program at another institution." The regents approved Berry's request, and he will submit TWU's proposal to the Coordinating Board later this year.

Regents then discussed and approved the proposed sexual harassment policy, which now includes procedures for filing complaints. TWU now will seek an EEO executive assistant to the president, and the university will conduct a search to find that individual. Dr. Rudy Rodriguez (reading and bilingual education) has agree to chair the search committee, according to Surles. Berry also introduced Dr. Diane Ragsdale (Nursing, Houston), who informed regents that she will bring a proposal forward this fall for their approval that involves the establishment of a nursemanaged clinic in Houston for AIDS patients and their family members.

Student Life and Institutional Advancement

Dr. Glenda Simmons (student life) was "pleased" to report to regents that she would make "no request for an increase in the student service fee. Using projections based on enrollment, we can fund our needs without an increase." That budget will be distributed at the next board of regents meeting in August. Simmons reported that the basic analysis of the Student Opinion Survey has been received. Initial results reflect a "high level of satisfaction with the campus environment and services...but there are some areas noted for improvement." Information from the survey will be broken out in other areas for further analysis.

Kathleen Gigl (institutional advancement) reported on the renovation of the "Little House" facility that will be used by alumni relations with office space leased to the TWU National Alumnae Association. She also noted that the number of donors and amount of gifts to the annual fund and Pioneer Athletic Scholarship Fund both have decreased this year (excluding endowments) and that members of the institutional advancement staff are engaged in many personal visits to decrease the gap in annual fund.

<u>President's Report</u>

During a brief report, Dr. Carol Surles discussed activities on campus, outreach efforts related to the President's Council and progress on the search for the vice president for academic affairs. She also discussed ongoing efforts of the Strategic Planning Committee and its four task forces, adding that she would like to organize some roundtables for further discussions this fall.

As the meeting concluded, board chair Jayne Lipe thanked all of the regents for their support and hard work during her tenure as chair. Nan Bailey and Sheila Whitaker-Kellagher then were elected chair and vice chair, respectively. The board will hold its next quarterly meeting on Aug. 25 in Denton.

*** *** ***

TENURE, PROMOTION, EMERITUS STATUS ANNOUNCED

The TWU board of regents approved the following list of faculty for tenure and/or promotion, and emeritus status, effective this fall.

TENURE, continued

<u>Tenure:</u> Dr. Sarah McIntire (biology); Dr. Ninfa Nik (English, speech and foreign languages); Dr. Lybeth Hodges (history and government); Dr. Mona Cherri (mathematics and computer science); Dr. Bethany Hampton (psychology and philosophy); Dr. Frank Thomas (family sciences); Dr. Betty Carter (Library and Information Studies); Dr. Ruth Ann Ragland (mass communications); Dr. Kathleen Millay (communication sciences and disorders); Dr. William Cissell (health studies); Dr. Sinah Goode (kinesiology); Dr. Patsy Keyser (Nursing); and Dr. Caryl Mobley (Nursing, Dallas).

Promotion: Dr. Lybeth Hodges, to associate professor (history and government); Dr. Mona Cherri, to associate professor (mathematics and computer science); Dr. Frances Thompson, to professor (mathematics and computer science); Dr. Janice LaPointe-Crump, to professor (performing arts, dance); Dr. Bethany Hampton, to associate professor (psychology and philosophy); Dr. Frank Thomas, to associate professor (family sciences); Dr. Kathleen Millay, to associate professor (communication sciences and disorders); Dr. Alfred White, to professor (communication sciences and disorders); Dr. William Cissell, to professor (health studies); Dr. Susan Ward, to associate professor (health studies); Dr. Sinah Goode, to associate professor (kinesiology); Carol Arnold, to assistant clinical professor (Nursing, Dallas); Molly Banks, to assistant clinical professor (Nursing, Dallas); Dr. Robin Britt, to associate professor (Nursing, Houston); Dr. Patti Hamilton, to professor (Nursing); Dr. Patsy Keyser, to professor (Nursing); Jane Kosarek, to assistant clinical professor (Nursing, Dallas); Dr. Caryl Mobley, to associate professor (Nursing, Dallas); Mary Frances Baxter, to assistant professor (Occupational Therapy, Houston); and Ann Medley, to assistant professor (Physical Therapy, Dallas).

<u>Emeritus:</u> Dr. Dean Bishop, professor (English, speech and foreign languages); Dr. Peggy Drapo, professor (Nursing); Dr. Charlotte Patrick, associate clinical professor (Nursing); and Dr. Martha Swain, professor (history and government).

*** *** ***

REMINDER: VPAA CANDIDATE VISITS THIS WEEK

All TWU faculty, staff and students in Denton, Dallas and Houston are reminded that the last of five candidates for the position of vice president for academic affairs will visit this week. Dr. Patricia Cormier, vice president for academic affairs and professor of educational leadership at Winthrop University in Rock Hill, S.C., has confirmed her visit to Denton on Tues., June 27, and to Dallas-Parkland and Houston on Wed., June 28. Her open presentation in Denton will be held on Tuesday at 1:30 p.m. in MCL auditorium. Cormier's open presentations on Wednesday will be held at Dallas-Parkland at 9:15 a.m. and in Houston at 3:30 p.m.

Anyone who has questions or needs more information should contact Connie in the president's office at ext. 3201.

The open presentations in Denton by Cormier and Dr. Beverly Byers-Pevitts were videotaped with their permission and may be checked out by anyone who missed the discussion but would like to see the tapes. Call media services at ext. 3783.

*** *** ***

TOP COPS TAKE TOP HONORS IN POLICE OLYMPICS

Three bike patrol officers in the TWU department of public safety left a lasting impression of skill, grit and determination with other officers from across Texas and several other states when they competed in the Texas Police Olympics, held June 5-9 in South Padre. While the setting was idyllic, the competition was not. Officers Vicky Hendrix, Sgt. Brent Mast, Sgt. Ken Adams and Capt. Tom Foree competed in a variety of events. Efforts by Hendrix, Adams and Mast netted a total of 11 medals: 8 gold, 1 silver and 2 bronze.

Hendrix, who previously has competed in the Texas Police Olympics, earned gold medals in all six of her events: co-ed softball, women's softball and the police bike events of 100-yard sprint, obstacle course, co-ed relay (with Mast) and team relay. She rides every day on TWU's bike patrol (unless it's raining) and "did endurance training the month before we went. We also worked out on sand to prepare for our events." Hendrix, who was an officer with the University of Texas at Austin before she joined the department at TWU, competes in the games because "I meet officers from across the state and the U.S. It enhances communication between departments, and it encourages people to be physically fit."

Mast, whose performance at the games is connected directly to his work on the TWU bike patrol, earned gold medals in the police bike co-ed and team relays, a silver medal in the obstacle course and a fourth-place finish in the 100-yard sprint. Adams earned one bronze medal each in bench press and power lifting (which includes squat, bench and deadlift). Force competed in golf.

Mast added, "Riding on campus is excellent training -- 8 hours on a bike in the heat with a gun belt, vest and other equipment builds endurance. I can practice on the stairs, sprint on the hills and ride every day, weather permitting." He and his teammates plan to participate in the Police World Games in Houston next year, which will be held in place of the state competition.

Although the officers are proud of their accomplishments in the games, they all stress the importance of the bike patrol on campus and invite comments and suggestions about the program, which began Oct. 3, 1993. "We want to help make TWU a safer place," said Mast. "We can do this by being on the 'inside' of the campus instead of riding in a patrol car. We can interact with people. We have found that people do talk to us and are more comfortable approaching us."

Hendrix agreed. "We are always trying to improve the program," she said. "We get some feedback from people, but we'd like to have more." And the officers also thanked administrators, faculty, staff and students for their support both on the beat and for the games.

*** *** ***

BENEFITS ENROLLMENT MEETINGS ANNOUNCED

Summer enrollment for group insurance and TexFlex programs will be held July 1-31, 1995, in Denton, Dallas and Houston. During summer enrollment, the Employee Retirement System offers an opportunity for employees to make certain changes in their uniform group insurance coverage, change their TexFlex premium conversion election and enroll or re-enroll in the TexFlex reimbursement accounts.

Representatives from each insurance company will be available for individual consultations on the Denton campus on Mon., June 26, from 9 a.m. to 3 p.m. in SC 207-208. No formal continued

BENEFITS, continued

presentations will be made. Instead, representatives will be ready to assist employees with individual questions or concerns about the insurance programs. Employees are encouraged to meet with representatives to prepare for summer enrollment opportunities. Representatives will visit the Dallas centers during summer enrollment meetings.

In addition to the June 26 session, the following enrollment meetings have been scheduled to help employees with completing the forms that are necessary to make allowable changes during the summer enrollment:

- Denton -- Tues. and Wed., July 11 and 12, SC 110, 8 a.m. to noon and 1 to 5 p.m.
- Dallas-Parkland -- Tues., July 18, room 227, 9 to 11 a.m. and 1 to 3 p.m.
- Dallas-Presbyterian -- Wed., July 19, Asten auditorium, 9 to 11 a.m. and 1 to 3 p.m.

Employees do not need to attend these meetings or to complete any forms if **all** of the following statements are true:

- The employee does not wish to make any insurance changes.
- The employee does not want to participate in the TexFlex Health Care or Dependent Care Reimbursement Account.
- The employee's current TexFlex premium conversion election is not changing.
- The employee's mailing address is correct on her or his Schedule of Coverage.

For more information, call Amy Hall (human resources) at ext. 3555.

*** *** ***

CHORUS PRESENTS SUMMER PERFORMANCE

The summer University Chorus, under the direction of Dr. Janice Killian and accompanied by Pamela O'Brient (both performing arts, music), will present a concert on Mon., July 3, at 7 p.m. in the SC Underground in Denton. The program, titled "With a Song in My Heart," is devoted to the music of American composer Richard Rodgers. Favorites such as "Climb Ev'ry Mountain," "The Sound of Music," "June Is Bustin' Out All Over," "Some Enchanted Evening," "You'll Never Walk Alone," "My Funny Valentine," "Bewitched," "I'm Gonna Wash That Man Right Out of My Hair" and "With a Song in My Heart" are among familiar selections that will be featured during the free concert.

"This concert marks the first time in recent memory that a performing chorus has been available for summer school students. The chorus includes singers from among the students, faculty and staff," said Killian. "Please join us for dessert at 6:45 p.m. just prior to the performance." For more information, call the department of performing arts at ext. 2500.

*** *** ***

KREPS SCHOLARSHIP ESTABLISHED

The family of Dr. Leslie R. Kreps (English, speech and foreign languages), a member of the TWU faculty from 1968 to 1991 who died May 21, 1995, has established a scholarship in his continued

KREPS SCHOLARSHIP, continued

memory through the TWU Foundation. The scholarship fund, designated the Leslie R. Kreps Scholarship Fund, annually will provide for an award to a student in the department of English, speech and foreign languages who has "manifested special interest and expertise in rhetoric, Dr. Kreps's field of specialization."

Persons who wish to contribute to the scholarship fund in memory of Kreps may send their checks, made payable to the Leslie R. Kreps Scholarship Fund, to the office of institutional advancement, P.O. Box 425618, TWU, Denton TX 76204-3618. Communications may be directed to Jane Erwin in that office at (817) 898-3869.

Information on the criteria for the scholarship and on applications will be available to students in the office of the department of English, speech and foreign languages, CFO 9. Anyone who wishes to make further inquiries should call Dr. Frank Longoria at (817) 898-2324.

*** *** ***

NEWSBRIEFS

TWU Summerfest '95, the only summer stock theater company in Denton, continues its production of *Blue Window*, a fast-paced urban comedy by Craig Lucas, on June 30 and July 1 at 8 p.m. and on Sun., July 2, at 2 p.m. *Steel Magnolias*, the much-loved rural story of endearing friendship by Robert Harling, will be staged July 7, 8, 14 and 15 at 8 p.m. and on Sun., July 16, at 2 p.m. All performances will be held at Redbud Theatre. Ticket prices for each of the two productions are \$7 for adults (non-students); \$4 for students, seniors and TWU faculty and staff; and \$3 for TWU students with valid identification. Persons who buy tickets to both shows will receive a \$2 discount on *Steel Magnolias*. The box office is open Monday through Saturday from 1:30 to 5:30 p.m. Call ext. 2020 for reservations and information.

To celebrate the 4th of July holiday, the office of student activities will present on outdoor festival on Mon., July 3 (because July 4 is a university holiday), from 11 a.m. to 3 p.m. on the Hubbard Hall oval. Highlights will include songs by the Clubhouse children, a dunking booth, moonwalk, softball throw, volleyball and more. Complimentary refreshments and watermelon will be served, and live music will be provided. All entertainment will be free. Marriott food services also will offer a lunch special featuring an "American food" theme -- hot dogs and hamburgers -- in the Pioneer Room. Tables will be set on the Hubbard Hall oval so that participants can bring their lunch outside and enjoy the patriotic July 4 celebration -- a day early!

Dr. Josef Krecek, a visiting research professor at TWU from the Czech Republic, is sharing his expertise in hydrology with students in a number of disciplines in Denton, as well as members of EARTHWATCH in Dallas, in June and July. Krecek, an associate professor and hydrologist from the Agricultural Institute of Prague, is an EARTHWATCH principal investigator for the Forests of Bohemia project, which he discussed in Dallas on June 24. He will teach in Denton through July 9 and also will participate in the World Association of Soil and Water Conservation's Third International Symposium on Headwater Control in Delhi and Himachal Pradesh, India, Oct. 6-15, 1995. Dr. Ann Uhlir (Health Sciences) has hosted Krecek's visit and will travel back to eastern Europe to continue work she began with EARTHWATCH two years ago. For details, call Uhlir at ext. 2852 or Krecek at ext. 2855.

NEWSBRIEFS, continued

Reminder: Effective Mon., June 5, the TWU Blagg-Huey Library began offering a new service to patrons that allows them to renew circulating library materials by telephoning ext. 3786. This service is available 24 hours a day through voice mail. Patrons who use this new service will need to have the following information available when they place their calls: name, Social Security number, title(s) of item(s) to be renewed, and an e-mail address or telephone number where they can be reached in the event that an item cannot be renewed. Any item that has been recalled or is on hold cannot be renewed. Overdue items will be renewed, but fines will continue to be assessed from the original due date. Anyone who has questions about the new service should call the library's circulation department at ext. 3719.

Get a peach of a deal! The Denton County chapter of the TWU National Alumnae Association will sell boxes of Bowie peaches in June and July to raise money for scholarship funds. Each box of peaches is expected to weigh approximately 25 pounds and will cost \$16 per box. This "peach of a deal" ends July 10 (the deadline for orders)! Delivery dates will be July 12-31, depending on the weather. Persons who order will pick up and pay for their peaches at 716 Linwood in Denton (Kitty Magee's home). To place an order, call Magee at (817) 382-3865.

Reminder: Campus visits for prospective students, parents or others interested in attending TWU are scheduled in the morning during summer sessions only at 10 a.m., Monday through Thursday, from June 5 to Aug. 24. Afternoon visits will resume with the fall semester.

The TWU Dallas courier will make the Dallas run from Denton on Mon., July 3, and Thurs., July 5, because of the July 4 holiday that Tuesday. Anyone who has questions or needs to send items to Dallas should call the physical plant at ext. 3144.

Congratulations to the department of family sciences! The National Board for Certified Counselors recently has notified the counseling component of that department that their students have achieved a 100 percent pass rate on the past administration of the National Counselor Examination. Those persons include Deborah Beckman, Charles Dunn III, Christy Hanson, Cathy Heflin, Lisa Hindgardner, Marilyn Lummus, Vicki North, Brett Wallace, Margaret Wheatley and Dr. Ruth Anderson.

Copies of the 1995-96 edition of the GTE telephone book are available in the mailroom, ACT 1. For information, call Betty Hood at ext. 3199.

*** *** ***

UPDATE ON TWU PEOPLE

Sympathy is expressed to **Sharon Foster** (educational leadership) on the death of her father, John Rayno, who died June 17. Funeral services were held June 20 in Grand Island, Neb.

Human resources major **Annette Johnson** (business and economics) has been awarded the Drew Young Scholarship from the Dallas Human Resource Management Association in the amount of \$2,000, according to Dr. **Derrell Bulls**. With this scholarship, students in the department of business and economics have received more than \$11,000 is scholarships for the 1995-96 academic year, said Bulls.

TWU PEOPLE, continued

Condolences are extended to retired staff member **Frankie Gates** (reading and bilingual education), whose husband, Dr. Joe Gates, died June 20. Funeral services were held in Denton June 21 at First Methodist Church.

Dr. **Don Whitmore** (reading and bilingual education) will join 35 other college and university professors from across the country for C-SPAN's "Summer 1995 Seminar for Professors," Aug. 7-8 in Washington, D.C. The seminar, which focuses on creative ways to use C-SPAN's public affairs programming in the college classroom and in research, unites professors from disciplines as diverse as political science, journalism, speech, communications and public policy. Whitmore was selected through a competitive application process open to all of the 4,660 college faculty members of C-SPAN in the Classroom, the cable television network's free national membership service for educators. Professor Janette Kenner Muir of George Mason University will moderate the seminar.

Dr. **Jack Sibley** (psychology and philosophy) has published an article titled "An Effort at a Practical and Precious View of Euthanasia" in the journal *Illness, Crises and Loss*.

Dr. **Marian Jernigan** (fashion and textiles) and doctoral graduate **Diane Minger** presented a research paper titled "Shopping Orientations of Hispanic College Students: A Gender Based Analysis" at the spring conference of the American Collegiate Retailing Association in Las Vegas, Nev., May 13-17.

Dr. Martha Swain (history) has been named to a two-year term on the American Fellowships panel of the American Association of University Women. She served as a guest panelist for U.S. history at the 1995 deliberations on fellowships. Swain and Dr. **Dorothy DeMoss** (history) were at Trinity University in San Antonio as readers for the Advanced Placement American History examination June 2-8. Swain recently returned from a week at the Rockefeller Archive Center in Terrytown, N.Y., where she received a \$1,000 research grant. Her new study involves an aspect of the history of the American Public Welfare Association.

Dr. **Vera Gershner** (educational leadership) and doctoral student **Sharla Snider** (early childhood education) presented in multimedia a presentation titled *Children*, *Creativity*, *and Computers: The New Literacy of the 3 C's* at the annual conference of the Texas Center for Educational Technology (TCET) at the Infomart in Dallas June 1. The 1995 conference themes emphasized "21st Century Teaching and Learning. Faculty, Teams and Technology: Making the Difference Together." TCET is a TEA-sponsored activity supporting integration of technology into school settings in K-12.

At the annual state conference of the Texas Association of Blacks in Higher Education, **Alisa Sample** (intercultural services) was recently elected first vice president. She also presented a workshop titled "Today's African American College Student: A Status Report."

Sympathy is expressed to **Julie Wheeler** (graduate admissions) and her family on the death of her father, Tom, on June 13. Services were held in Plainview on June 16.

Sympathy also is expressed to **Kathleen Gigl** (institutional advancement) and her family on the death of her mother in-law, Mattie Gigl, June 10. Services were held in Wisconsin on June 14.

*** *** ***

THE NEXT TWO WEEKS AT TWU: JUNE 26 - JULY 9, 1995

July 1-31 -Blagg-Huey Library Exhibit: "Quiet Shadows: Women in the Pacific War." (Ext. 3748)

Mon.-Thurs. -Blagg-Huey Library open 8 a.m.-9 p.m.

June 26-30

- Mon., June 26 -Open enrollment insurance meeting; reps. from each insurance company will be available for individual consultations, SC 207-208, 9 a.m.-3 p.m.; no formal presentations. (Ext. 3555)
- Tues., June 27 -Last day to drop a class or withdraw from the university.
 -Open presentation for v.p. for acad. affairs candidate Dr. Patricia Cormier, MCL Aud., 1:30 p.m.
- Wed., June 28 -Open presentation for v.p. for acad. affairs candidate Dr. Patricia Cormier, Dallas-Parkland, 9:15 a.m.; Houston, 3:30 p.m. (Ext. 3201)
- Fri., June 30 -Summerfest '95: "Blue Window," Redbud Theatre, 8 p.m. (Ext. 2020)
- Sat., July 1 -Blagg-Huey Library open 9 a.m.-6 p.m.
 - -Summerfest '95: "Blue Window," Redbud Theatre, 8 p.m. (Ext. 2020)
- Sun., July 2 -Blagg-Huey Library open 2-9 p.m.
 - -Summerfest '95: "Blue Window," Redbud Theatre, 2 p.m. (Ext. 2020)
- Mon., July 3 -Blagg Huey Library open 8 a.m.-9 p.m.
 - -Student Activities 4th of July Observance Celebration, Hubbard Oval, 11 a.m.-3 p.m.; Clubhouse Children's Parade, noon; live music, booths, outdoor volleyball, refreshments. (Ext. 3611)
 -University Chorus concert: "With a Song in My Heart," directed by Dr. Janice Killian and accompanied by Pamela O'Brient; SC Underground, 7 p.m.; dessert at 6:45 p.m. (Ext. 2500)
- Tues., July 4 -4th of July holiday: no classes; university closed; Blagg-Huey Library closed.
- W-F, July 5-7 -Blagg-Huey Library open 8 a.m.-9 p.m.
- Wed., July 5 -University offices reopen; Last day of classes for summer I.
- Thurs., July 6 -Final exams begin for summer I.
- Fri., July 7 -Students leaving at the end of summer I must check out of residence halls by 10 a.m. (Ext. 3676)
 - -Summerfest '95: "Steel Magnolias," Redbud Theatre, 8 p.m. (Ext. 2020)
- Sat., July 8 -Blagg-Huey Library open 9 a.m.-6 p.m.
 - -Summerfest '95: "Steel Magnolias," Redbud Theatre, 8 p.m. (Ext. 2020)
- Sun., July 9 -Blagg-Huey Library open 2-9 p.m.
 - -Residence halls open, Denton, Dallas and Houston, 1:30 p.m.

COMING EVENTS

- July 11 -Classes begin for summer II.
 - -Open enrollment insur. meetings, SC 110, 8 a.m.-noon and 1-5 p.m.
- July 12-15 -Summer orientation, testing sessions for new students to prepare for fall 1995 semester
- July 14-16 -Summerfest '95: "Steel Magnolias," Redbud Theatre, 8 p.m.; July 16, 2 p.m. July 18
 - -Open enrollment insur. meetings, Dallas-Parkland, room 227, 9 a.m.-11 a.m. and 1-3 p.m.